Girdwood Land Use Committee

Notice of Meeting on May 13, 2019
Minutes Final

The following items have been submitted as agenda items for consideration at the meeting of the Girdwood Land Use Committee.  A voting member is any person eighteen (18) years of age or older who has been a resident and/or property owner, business owner or designated representative of a non-profit association who has resided in, owned property in, owned a business located in, or operated as a non-profit association for ninety (90) days or longer in Girdwood Valley.
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.

Agenda Item LUC 1905-01: 
Call to order 7PM Brian Burnett
Agenda Approved for May 13, 2019, 2019 Regular Meeting with addition of update from Alex Fletcher on her beer/wine licensing
Minutes Approval from April 8, 2019 Regular Meeting with one change to GTC report
LUC Officer reports:  Brian reports that LUC officers attended the training on Open Meetings Act and Ethics, provided by municipal attorneys.
Announcements & Presentations:
Alien Species Control, Invasive weeds, Tim Stallard presents that he’s been working with Girdwood Parks and Rec for 5 years on invasive weed management.  The program has been in place for about 10 years, originating with Jonnie Lazarus and in conjunction with Betty Charnon at the USFS.  Prevention is the first step, then addressing weeds with a combination of hand pulling, weed whacking, and herbicide spray.  Some weeds, such as hawkweed, propagate with pulling and whacking, those need to be addressed with herbicide. This summer most of the herbicide work is to be done on DOT Right of way, not requiring permission from GBOS.  Areas will be marked before and for several days after spraying. Tim’s company is also working with Alyeska Resort on invasive weeds on the mountain above the Sitzmark. 


Spoonline Restaurant, update on beer/wine licensing.  Alex Fletcher’s beer/wine license requires Special Land Use Permit (SLUP), the hearing is slated for May 24.  Through the review process several items have been identified and handled, one remaining is that a corner of the porch is located in the flood plain.  She is working on having this item separated from the SLUP to receive a Conditional Certificate of Occupancy, as other businesses in Town Square.  
Agenda Item LUC 1905-02:  Public Comment (3 minutes each)
None
Agenda Item LUC 1905-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

Trails Committee Report (Kate Sandberg):  Christina Hendrickson is working on finding funding sources for the Trails Master Plan.  GTC has identified stakeholders to participate on the committee, which will gather public input on trails.  Signage committee will apply for a KMTA grant in the fall.  GTC is interested in the trapping ordinance and will include this information on trails signage.  Work parties slated instead of regular trails meetings on June 4 and July 2.  Two members of GTC attended the Alaska Trails conference and came back with great information on fundraising and trail building.  Diana Livingston has resigned as treasurer of GTC, group is looking for a new member to join the executive committee in that capacity.  Work this summer, funded by grants and GBOS/Trails funding include the new bridge over California Creek on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail.  Wood package was delivered last week, pile driver will drive piles this week, and Alpine Air will fly in the glulams on May 21.  Andy Hehnlin will begin work on Phase 1 section 2 very soon. This will bring the improved trail from the new bridge to the AWWU trail junction. 
HLB Commission Report (Ron Tenny): No report.
Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee (Mike Edgington for Eric Fullerton) Imagine! Girdwood event was a great success, with over 100 people attending and interactive voting and lots of input.
Cemetery Committee (Kyle Kelley): Tommy O’Malley is working with Chugiak/Eagle River on collaboration for funding.
Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley): Little Bears Board and staff have provided input on conceptual planning.  MOA Term architect is working on renderings, which will be used to help promote the bond package for spring 2020 election.  Renderings will be shown at LUC and GBOS. Project cost is estimated at $2 – 2.1M. Planning Director, Michelle McNulty has determined that no code change is required as the building will be community owned and leased to Little Bears.  Administrative site plan review will still be required, but not Urban Design Commission or Planning & Zoning commission review.  
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington):  GBOS approved funds for the crosswalk flashing light, work will begin in June. Funds also approved for drainage design work on Hightower Rd.  GAP formally separated from government, which opens them up for additional funding opportunities, PSAC recommended to GBOS contracting with Whittier for the next police contract.  MOA/GBOS meeting was also held, this meeting discussed Urban Design Commission review fee of $4,000, trash ordinance is working through and should be discussed at the Assembly meeting next week.   GBOS members changed roles: Jerry Fox and Mike Edgington are co-chairs.  Mike Edgington remains Land Use Chair.
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington): Wrapping up the work on commercial parking code, which is on the agenda later this evening.  Projects after this will be addressed through the GAP work.
Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington):  Discussing later in the agenda.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1810-05:  The Herbal Cache, LLC application for business license with new ownership, providing update on licensing and seeking LUC recommendation for re-affirmation of GBOS Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding with a GBOS Resolution of Support (Brent Carse, presenting)
Process with the State is complete, now working on the MOA license.  Herbal Cache will be on the June 18 Assembly agenda for review of the Special Land Use Permit.  As the original MOU signed in November 2018 is still up to date, LUC is asked to recommend GBOS Resolution reaffirming support.

Motion:
The Girdwood Land Use Committee recommends that the GBOS re-affirm the GBOS Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding with a GBOS Resolution of Support.

Motion by Kevin McDermott/2nd by Kate Sandberg

11 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 abstaining

Motion carries.

Agenda Item LUC 1904-04:  Girdwood Housing Working Group request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for changes to T21C9 regarding Accessory Dwelling Units (Mike Edgington).
As discussed at the last meeting, housing working group is recommending changes to ADUs, as represented in the table below.  In addition, the roof height has been discussed, and it has been determined that the roof height should not be allowed higher than 25’ for detached ADU.  This is an “average roof height calculation”, not actual roof height.

	Topic
	Current code
	Proposed code
	Comments

	Detached ADU
	Lots >=16,800sqft
	Any lot
	Site layout will determine whether detached ADU works, not arbitrary lot size 

	Minimum size
	300sqft
	No minimum
	Allow more flexibility for small units

	Maximum size
	600/750sqft depending on lot size & 50% of primary unit
	900sqft & 75% of primary unit
	Allow larger ADUs; perhaps owner lives in ADU

	Parking
	1 spot for <600sqft; 2 otherwise
	As before, but at least one spot per bedroom
	Discourage on-street parking

	Setbacks
	Standard
	No side setback flexibility for taller (>15ft) structures
	Addresses a gap in current code

	Bed & breakfast use
	Only one unit allowed
	No restriction
	Bigger issues with explosion of STR market

	Dry cabins
	 Silent on this (implied)
	Legal ADU must have full utilities
	Encourage better quality housing


Motion:

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend a GBOS Resolution of Support for proposed changes to Title 21 Chapter 9 regarding Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs).

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Kevin McDermott

11 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 abstaining

Motion carries

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1905-04:  Introduction of request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 relating to material extraction in areas zoned Girdwood Open Space (GOS), (Michelle McNulty/Dave Whitfield)
Kyle presents on behalf of Michelle McNulty and Dave Whitfield.  This is clean-up of missing language in T21C9 that does not allow for material extraction even on existing patents and claims in area zoned Girdwood Open Space (GOS).  This was identified when material extraction was discussed for Kern Creek area, which is zoned GOS, for use on the Seward Highway work. Public notice would still be required prior to extraction.  LUC requests a map of the areas zoned GOS and if possible, that it show the mining claims/patents impacted.

Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Results of committee work are represented in the chart below, this will also be presented at GBOS, and Mike Edgington has scheduled meeting with Planning Dept. to review the recommendations and begin the MOA process for changing parking code.  
Parking Counts

	Item
	Current code
	Proposed code

	Tourist visitor use (e.g. hotel)
	Table 21.07-4 
	No change

	Local use (e.g. child care)
	Table 21.07-4
	Scale down by 50%

	Mixed (e.g. restaurants)
	Table 21.07-4
	Scale down by 30%

	Restaurants
	1 spot per 100sqft
	Outdoor space is discounted by 60%

	Paving
	All parking paved
	ADA only – may pave, but 20’ permeable setback from lot lines

	Setbacks
	No parking in setbacks (varies slightly by zone)
	No parking in first 10’ of setback

	Landscaping
	Islands & medians required under some circumstances
	No medians required on any sized lots


Discretionary Parking Reductions (AMC 21.07.090 F)

· Remove discretionary reductions based on transit adjacency and transit pass benefits. Free transit goes to all commercial areas of Girdwood, so built in to the scaling factors above.

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Concerns are regarding a structure that was torn down a couple of years ago, and the subsequent effort to re-build on the original footprint, which encroaches in the side setback by 1’ and is in the stream setback.  Since then, new setback rules have been adopted, which are more flexible than the original grandfather rights, essentially allowing changes to structures that improves the condition of the creek.  Side setback is perhaps more problematic.
LUC recommends that the property owners seek support from neighbors.  This item will return to LUC when the MOA packet is received for review.
Agenda Item LUC 1905-07:  Discussion of agenda topics for the GBOS/LUC Bi-Annual Joint meeting, scheduled for MON June 17 at 6PM.

No topics brought forward at this time.  LUC will consider.
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting (1 of 2 in 2019)
Adjourn 8:20PM
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